BREADALBANE DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES DRAFT
Autumn Meeting 
Friday 22nd October 2021
at 2.00pm
via ZOOM
1 Welcome
Present: Alan Cory Wright (Auchessan, Chair), Richard Barclay (Innerhadden, Vice- Chair), Alastair Riddell & Joe Wooldridge (North Chesthill),Kevin Peters (FLS), Robert La Terriere & Niall Robertson (Crossmount), John Campbell- Smith (Borders DMG), Andrew Duncan (West Tempar), Falcon Frost (ADMG0, George Eveleigh (Corie Carie), John Holland (SRUC), Lochy Porter (Cashlie), Nicola Colquhoun & Emma Paterson (Auchlyne), Victor Clements (Secretary)
2 Apologies 
Andrew Warwick & Dan Watson (NTS), Iain Wotherspoon (Glenlyon Estate), Lord Pearson (Corie Carie), Tom Turnbull (ADMG), Neil McAdam (Garth), Leo Barclay (Innerhadden), Morven Frost (Duncroisk), Matt MacLachlan & Fred Stroyan (Boreland), Jeremy Robinson (Kynachan/ Dalchosnie), John Thomson (FLS), Arabella HK (Finnart), Ian Dingwall (Auchlyne), Graeme Anderson (Lower Kiltyrie).
3 Minutes of previous meeting
Taken as read, proposed by AJR, seconded by EP. 
4 Matters Arising
There were reports of heather beetle again from several properties within the area, with Corie Carie losing about one third of its heather area over two years, and Auchlyne, Auchessan and SRUC also reporting problems. Some regrowth was noted, others noted they had more heather now than in the past. To counter this, Cashlie noted they had more grouse than for many years. Good heather coverage is obviously important for winter feeding for sheep and deer.

There were 10-15 stags resident in and around Kinloch Rannoch. Innerhadden, Crossmount, Dalchosnie and West Tempar were all working together to try and close the village off to deer encroachment, and there were only a few gaps left in the fences around the area. All properties motivated to prevent problems and to preserve their stag resource.

5 Financial Report
The DMG had received all subscriptions, and presently held £17,880.47 in account, with ADMG subscription, £1000 admin fee and £2700 for completion of DMP still to pay. Within this, we also held £1000 for allocation to the research project at North Chesthill.

VC was getting accounts independently verified, and this would be complete over the winter. It is anticipated that any cost would be minimal.
6 Health & Safety
ACW reported a culled hind with ingested antler, which had caused peritonitis.
There  was a long discussion about use of copper ammunition. This was now being presented as a fait accompli, but not all game dealers were asking for it from 1st July next year, and several BDMG members had significant concerns about the increased risk of ricochets, and the loss of accuracy over 150 metres or more on the open hill, although there was no problem at shorter range in woodlands. The risk of misplaced shots was an obvious welfare concern, and it also appeared that deer were taking longer to die when culled with copper bullets.

The success of copper bullets was very rifle specific, and rifle cleaning also had to be done more often, and this needed to be borne in mind.

The game dealers who were asking for lead free game are likely to have scanners in place to check by 1st July next year, but different game dealers saying different things.

Corie Carie had went back to using lead ammunition on welfare grounds.
7 Coronavirus situation/ venison situation update
The COVID situation was still causing disruption with guests.

Venison prices were still depressed, but up on 2020.

8 Stag season report
West Tempar were now stalking on Crossmount. It was a good season with few problems. The required number of stags was being cut back, with an added focus on increased hind cull.
At Cashlie, the rut was late to get going, but numbers and weights were good, and could have taken some more. There were quite a few hinds around as well. They were receiving £1.20/ kg for venison, up on last year.

AJR introduced Joe Wooldridge at North Cheshill. It was a good season, although slow to get started.There were some good, big stags, and plenty of hinds.

Auchlyne had a mixed season, with a late rut. A couple off sea eagles had been spotted.

FLS had shot 77 stags to date across main areas in BDMG area. They had done some repairs to fences, and there appeared to be little ingress at present. The rut was very slow, very little noise, and stags were fat.

Corie Carie had plenty of deer, but only a couple of days of proper rutting. The weather was very mild.

It was reported that Meggernie had a late rut, but that SMcD was pleased with the season as a whole.

At Finnart, there had been an under-cull of stags in 2020 due to COVID which they had tried to address this year. Stags were very fat.

SRUC had not shot much to date, and not many deer around. There were a lot of walkers, using the corbetts as well as their Munro.

Innerhadden had a lot of deer, sometimes in big groups, possibly due to access pressure. The rut was late, but deer were in good condition, and usual numbers were taken.

Kynachan had a very good season, with a good rut. Stags appeared to be moving in from the east, possibly from Tummel direction. Gleann Mhor on Schiehallion was very quiet.

NTS had shot no stags this summer, but were happy to take more hinds during the winter if required.

Falcon Frost reported similar pattern elsewhere, with a late rut, but with hinds sometimes in poor condition already.
9 North Chesthill calf tagging & ongoing deer movement/ disturbance project
Perth & Kinross Council had introduced a clearway system on the Glen Lyon road in order to preserve access for local, commercial and emergency vehicles. This was currently being backed up by countryside rangers, and was working very well.

Wildlife Ops staff within Nature Scot had introduced new signage which was very useful at North Chesthill, effectively recommending people to use alternative areas for walking for a short period. AJR had received over 100 emails looking for access permission, and felt the arrangement was working well, but he would like to see the access legislation reviewed to make this easier.

The deer research project had been difficult in 2020 as vets had not been available to help catch and tag deer, but it was hoped to improve on this in 2021-22, with 7 X satellite collars arriving from Canada. Feeding stations are in place to make it easier to catch or dart hinds. The project is building up its confidence at the moment.

Nine calves had been tagged. AJR would like to know if any of these get shot on adjacent properties in the future, and any sightings of them recorded. Details on this had previously been recorded.

Drone trails are to be undertaken in early December, and North Chesthill are liaising with neighbours about this. Both infra-red and thermal imaging cameras are being used. The camera data can be linked with AI to analyse more data quickly, and the main purpose of the trip is to provide footage so that images and classifications can be verified.

It is planned to try and do a Zoom presentation for DMG members, perhaps on the Thursday of their trip up here. Details to be forwarded as appropriate.
10 Deer Management Plan
Updating DMP for 2022- 27
It had been the intention to have an upgraded deer plan ready to endorse at this meeting, but there were a number of significant projects taking place within the DMG area, see below, some of which are only yet partly developed, and it would be better if all of these could be incorporated in to overall plan. It is difficult to progress while details are not known, as they will have affects on deer numbers & necessary culls. Date for completion of plan therefore put back to spring meeting. VC has still some development time left, and keen to use that to best effect.
2021/22 Hind Cull

The default position will be that properties adopt their 2020/21 cull, unless they see a reason to do otherwise. A number of properties have indicated that they will be increasing their cull. VC to circulate draft allocation of culls, and ALL are requested to feed back on this.
2022 HIA monitoring

Important that the DMG takes forward HIA monitoring in spring 2022. ACW/VC/ MF/RB/DW/IH/JH had met in the summer to discuss what we should do. VC had undertaken some making to identify different habitats above and below the 600 metre contour, which could be taken to denote the winter/ summer ranges. VC to allocate a number of plots per property based on this.
There will be a need for training for perhaps 6-8 people prior to work commencing in spring. Agreed that DMG should pay for this. ACW to contact LLTNPA to see if help might be available. VC to contact other contractors.

Nature Scot Site Check & SCM surveys

NS had carried out a number of site checks and surveys this summer. VC to make contact to see if a report or reports are available. NS open to future suggestion of them and estate staff doing surveys together, although no detail on this has been discussed.
Auch & Schiehallion woodland creation schemes

The Auch scheme was potentially 1200 ha, easily the biggest woodland creation scheme within the DMG area. Agents Galbraiths had been in contact with us early on, and the thought was that this is a scheme that we should be able to work around. Morven Frost had been to look at the site. We would be consulted on detail at a future point. VC had made an initial reply, based on concept map provided.
No further detail was available on the scheme to fence Scheihallion by JMT. There was a suggestion that they would significantly increase their hind cull this winter. It was extremely difficult to advise neighbours on allocation of culls when the necessary information was not available.
Any other significant developments

There was a proposal coming forwards to carry out some significant woodland creation and deer fencing around Carie farm on Loch Tayside, which could mean an unbroken fence all the way from Glen Lochay to Tombreck along the main head dyke. The details were still to be decided, and there may still be access gaps through to lower ground to the west, but this is a significant proposal within the DMG area that people should be aware off. VC to contact new owners re joining BDMG, and getting access to cull information and accurate plans.

There were significant restructuring plans within the Barracks at the moment, which involved a stronger external fence, and greater emphasis on tougher deer control within.
11 Wider Deer Management Issues

Nature Scot Update
No report.
ADMG Comment

ADMG have had 5 X virtual meetings over the last year, and would be having another meeting for Chairs/ Secretaries on 26th October.

They had written to ScotGov ministers re the DWG report, and there would be a variety of issues arising from this.
A number of BDMG members had issues with copper bullets, and Falcon would raise these at ADMG committee level.

ScotGov had made £50,000 available for venison marketing through the pandemic.

Venison price was still low, but up on last year. There were at least 3 X main dealers being used within BDMG area.

SQWV had been struggling through COVID, but was now under new management.

There were new arrangements in place for export of trophies.

There was extensive liaison with Nature Scot Re public access at present.

ADMG had been participating in the Common Ground Project, which was designed to try and ease conflict between different interest groups associated with deer.

The James Hutton Institute are looking at deer and CO2 emissions.

There was ongoing work with the Deer map software initiative.

Richard Cooke had been presented with an impressive picture on his retirement at the Scone Game Fair, presented by the Princess Royal.

The next Regional Meeting would be at the Kingsmills Hotel in Inverness on 24th November. 

12  Next meeting
The spring meeting will be Friday 22nd April 2pm. Zoom or real meeting to be decided closer to time.

13  AOCB
There have been some changes to the DMQ Level 1/ 2 process, with the meat hygiene module moved in to Level 2, but with only one witnessed stalk now required. Information on changes can be found at: https://www.bds.org.uk/2021/02/25/changes-to-dsc1-and-dsc2/ 

